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New Business/ Announcements:

Karen Olson, Children’s Supervisor of the DORS (Department of Rehabilitation Services) -Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind, is retiring.

The Together We Will annual conference is on Wednesday, April 6th and the theme this year is “Working with families with challenging situations” at the Radisson Hotel in Cromwell. 

Family Support Council (FSC): Ann Gionet attended the FSC) and reported updates of the Council activities. Their annual report (to which we contribute) is due out soon.

Home Visiting Consortium – A meeting was held and they are working on their priority areas and tasks.  Lynn Johnson and Elisabeth Teller (provider representative) attended. There was a change in leadership and Co-Chair Karen Foley Schain retired and was replaced by Co-Chair Myra Jones Taylor along with Co-Chair Melissa Mendez. The Consortium now has four working groups that will carry out four major task areas including 1.Workforce & professional development 2. Outcomes and standards 3. Infrastructure  4. Access to families. 

ICC 2016 meeting schedule updated with FUTURE MEETING DATES: June 13, 2016,                         August 8, 2016, October 17, 2016 and a new/changed meeting date on December 5, 2016. Mark and Anna will identify the Executive Committee telephone calls for July, September and November 2015.  All are invited and these are generally by telephone from 1 to 2 PM.
Parent Support Grant Update

John M. Flanders, Director of the Connecticut Parent Advocacy Center (CPAC) was unavailable to attend this meeting.  

NEW Business
Mark reviewed planning family topics for the upcoming April ICC meeting. 
	Lead Agency Update/Fiscal Update
Lynn Johnson, Division Director of Family Support Services-Office of Early Childhood (OEC)-Birth to Three System gave the lead agency update. 

On February 22, the following information was shared with the Appropriations Work Group in response to questions asked of Commissioner Jones-Taylor during the OEC budget hearing on February 16th. 

Please explain the Birth to Three deficiency in detail: cost and caseload changes, inherited deficiency from DDS. Also, where are you at with providers and Medicaid billing, etc?

The Birth to Three deficiency is due to general caseload growth as well as an increase in the number of children with autism spectrum disorders requiring more intensive services. Children with autism spectrum disorders receive 15 hours of services weekly, or 60 hours per month.  Children with other service needs typically receive 1 hour of service per week, or 4 hours per month. The overall growth in the number of children being referred and found eligible can be tied to Connecticut’s increased efforts to ensure that children are receiving developmental screenings and referrals through their pediatric visits and activities in the communities. 
The Office of Early Childhood has found additional funding in the budget to try and lower the overall projected Birth to Three deficit for 2017. This deficit money is included in legislative House Bill 5403. The chart below highlights the increased growth in numbers of children with ASD receiving services:
FY

Eligible Children Receiving Services

Overall Year to Year

 % increase

Children with ASD 

Receiving Services

Year to Year % increase in Children with ASD

2012

9,333

 

761

 

2013

9,345

0%

957

26%

2014

9,686

4%

1085

13%

2015

10,153

5%

1162

7%

2012-2015

 

9%

 

53%

Birth to Three Medicaid billing update 
Dept. of Social Services (DSS) shared an informal draft of our proposed State Plan Amendment (SPA) with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) on December 8, 2015.  Since then CMS has scheduled 3 conference calls to discuss the plan with DSS (with OEC staff invited).  The first two calls were cancelled and the next proposed call is set for February 25, 2016. (Ginny Mahoney reported that this call took place and was felt to be quite successful and encouraging, though additional work remains).  It is hoped that this call will provide feedback on what Connecticut is proposing as far as coverage of services under Birth to Three. 

In August 2015 DSS staff presented a Cost Report format to Birth to Three agencies requesting completed reports be submitted by October 30, 2015.  Several extensions were given and missing information tracked down until January 2016 when DSS had all of the completed cost reports. Once CMS gives input and the OEC has approval on the proposed coverage plan then the rate setting process can begin.  Prior to these two steps taking place any projection on the end result or impact on Birth to Three agencies is premature.

The proposed State Plan Amendment was presented to Birth to Three providers at a meeting on December 9th by DSS staff.  A question and answer period was provided along with a presentation by the Executive Director for the national Part C coordinators association on national trends and payment systems used by other states.

Emails are sent to the program directors when information is available to share.  A representative group of agencies personnel has been identified to work on revising the Birth to Three payment procedure which will also need to complement the fee for service model that Medicaid will be based on.  A meeting was scheduled for January was cancelled due to weather.  The group is scheduled to meet on February 23, 2016.

Update on Proposed Plan Amendment for Medicaid Billing

The first call between Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) and Dept. of Social Services (DSS) regarding the SPA was held on February 25th from 3-4pm.  During the call DSS staff along with Lynn Johnson and Alice Ridgway responded to a list of questions sent in advance by CMS.  The complete list of questions was not completed but for the most part the questions that were answered related to wording and clarification of what was submitted in December 2015.  A follow up call will be scheduled to complete the review of the SPA. Meanwhile DSS staff will submit responses to CMS on those discussions so far.  Once the SPA is approved DSS will begin working on setting rates based on the coverage plan included in the SPA and the cost reports submitted by Birth to Three agencies.  This is then sent to CMS for approval.  Future steps include the revision of regulations and public comment; changes to the data systems at DSS (MMIS) and OEC; enrollment process for Birth to Three agencies to become billing providers; training on billing and changes to the Birth to Three Payment procedure.

Birth to Three Payment work group

A group representing 10 Birth to Three agencies met on February 23rd.  The meeting agenda included an overview of the current fiscal status and a discussion on the purpose of the group and what can be accomplished.  It was agreed that while waiting for more concrete information regarding CT SPA, the group will begin by looking at payment procedures from other states that have a fee for service for service type of billing arrangement with Medicaid and plan to meet regularly.  Additional notes from the discussion will be shared once typed up.

Fidelity Checklist

The Activity based teaming fidelity checklist is designed to serve as a valuable tool that will assist Birth to Three providers in reflecting upon their effectiveness as an interventionist.  The purpose of the checklist is for Birth to Three providers to gauge fidelity with activity based teaming practices. The checklist is in draft form and will be reviewed by two focus groups in March.

Implementation Planning with ICC System Support/Professional Development Committee

As a result of committee work at the last ICC meeting, they are having a meeting on March 1st to get input on implementation of Activity-Based Teaming (Rush & Shelden).  Linda Bamonte participated in a training opportunity with Dathan Rush and M’Lisa Shelden in North Carolina during the week of February 23rd.  This will allow her to gather more “hands-on” information as to how they run their program and share the ideas for implementation in CT.

IFSP Revision

Revisions to the IFSP form are currently underway. Birth to Three providers volunteered to meet in January to suggest changes. A draft IFSP was created and is being edited by administrative staff to present to providers and parents and pilot with Birth to Three programs assistance in the spring.

Family Information Products 

Revisions are being made to the content and the manner in which the information is being shared with families.  It is hoped that the change will result in a more interactive, web-based/mobile micro site. This will help us reduce the high costs of printing and allow the flexibility to add, change and revise our information throughout the year.  A meeting with vendors is planned with anticipation of having changes in place on July 1.

Data Request for ICC

Review Data reported to ICC and General Assembly to align with the SSIP; and pare down to critical indicators for the system. The ICC was asked to consider the data request in Committees or by Executive Committee call.  Alice Ridgway shared her views and it was decided that trend reports, looking for sudden/unexpected changes would be of more use.  Alice will look to see which information we have been using. 

IDEA Dispute Resolution-FY14 
Written complaints. There is one written complaints being investigated and outcome is expected.
Requests for mediation or hearings. There were no requests for mediation or hearing since the last report. 

Annual Federal Grant Application for Part C under IDEA

Connecticut’s Federal Application for Part C funds under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) for Federal Fiscal Year 2016 is currently out for public comment until April 5, 2016.   This link will open the 2016-2017 Fiscal Year (FFY16) DRAFT Application.  The document can also be viewed at Birth to Three office at 460 Capitol Ave, Hartford, CT.

Public Comment Notice Written comment on the application can be submitted no later than 5:00 p.m. on Tuesday, April 5, 2016.  Comments should be sent to the attention of Lynn S. Johnson, by mail at the Department of Developmental Services, 460 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT, 06106 or by e-mail: lynn.s.johnson@ct.gov .

Public hearings concerning the proposed application will be held on Tuesday, March 8, 2016 from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon at the Department of Developmental Services, South Region, 35 Thorpe Avenue, 3rd Floor, Wallingford, CT 06492.  The hearing will be held in the Hartford Room.  Directions can be found at http://www.ct.gov/dds/cwp/view.asp?a=3&q=332174#wall
A second hearing will be held on Thursday, March 10, 2016 from 2:30 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. at the Department of Developmental Services, Central Office 460 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, in Conference Room C.

DCF referral and eligibility rates
Aileen McKenna, Family Support Manager, Birth to Three System presented on DCF and Birth to Three: Referrals, Evaluations and Eligibility information. 

	
	
	
	


Committee Reports 
Legislative/Fiscal Committee: (Co-Chairs: Myra Watnick & Elaine Balsely) This committee discussed the logic model for the SSIP and felt the fiscal goal is reachable. They also discussed the billing system needs to be considered with input from the OEC and the B23 providers. 
System Support/ Professional Development: (Co-Chairs: Anne Giordano, Elisabeth Teller):  This committee is meeting tomorrow 1:00 at DDS Wallingford. 
Communications/Education/Outreach Committee: (Co-Chairs: Corinne Griffin, Sharri Lungarini & Carol Peltier) Carol discussed a possibility of a survey between primary care doctors and B23 families.
The meeting ended at 12:10pm
Respectfully Submitted,

Anna Hollister

NEXT State ICC MEETING: Monday, April 18, 2016 at Value Options, 500 Enterprise Drive-Suite 3D (Hartford Room), Rocky Hill, CT. Please RSVP to Anna Hollister at 860-418-8716 or via e-mail at: anna.hollister@ct.gov
Next ICC Executive Committee telephone call: Wednesday, March 16, 2016 1-2 PM

FUTURE MEETING DATES: June 13, 2016

                        August 8, 2016

                        October 17, 2016
                        December 5, 2016
Interagency Coordinating Council





February 29, 2016


9:00 AM – 12:00 p.m.





Value Options/CT Behavioral Health Partnership


 500 Enterprise Drive, Rocky Hill 


Minutes








ICC Members Present:  Elaine Balsley, Ann Gionet, Anne Giordano, Dr. Mark Greenstein, Gerri Hanna, Lynn Johnson, Ginny Mahoney, Jennifer Miner, Carol Peltier,  John Reilly, Maria Synodi, Louis Tallarita, Elisabeth Teller, Myra Watnick, Dr. Carol Weitzman, Robin Wood








ICC Members Absent: Shanda Easley, Corinne Griffin, Sharri Lungarini, Kim Nilson, Lorna Quiros-Dilan, Alice Torres








The meeting began at 9:15 AM.





Introductions:





Dr. Mark Greenstein, ICC Chair, welcomed everyone to the State ICC meeting. Council members and fifteen members of the public introduced themselves. Mark welcomed Robin Wood as a new member.  She is representing the Department of Developmental Services, which is no longer the lead agency but still has an interest this work.  He also “welcomed” Lynn S. Johnson, who has been on the SICC but is now the representative of the Office of Early Childhood, our lead agency.





Public Comment





There was no public comment at this meeting.  





Approval of December Minutes





Carol Peltier made a motion to approve the December minutes. Elisabeth Teller seconded the motion. The Motion passed unanimously.


















